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 The annual spectacle of bird migration is underway. Large flocks of waterfowl (swans, geese, and 
ducks) are winging their way through central Pennsylvania, spurred on by increasing day length and 
warming trends of March. The distinguishing feature of birds is their feathers. With their light and 
buoyant covering, birds fly. Flight gives birds the extraordinary ability to move across the landscape to 
exploit changing food resources and environmental conditions throughout the year. And we bird 
watchers enjoy those patterns. The annual cycle of bird activity can mark and even anticipate the 
regular cycle of summer, winter, spring-time, and harvest. The marvelous variety, dramatic changes, 
and even predictability of migratory cycles add to our appreciation of the feathered creatures around us. 
 
 Seasonal changes affect more than just food. Waterfowl are physically excluded from their 
environment by the freezing temperatures and the resulting ice during the short days of winter. Ice 
physically blocks access to habitats that hold their food resources. The remarkable attributes of the 
water molecule are perfectly designed to make aquatic life possible in so many ways. Water is less 
dense in its solid form (ice) than as a liquid! We take this for granted with ice cubes floating in our 
summer drinks. If pond water froze from the bottom, living things would be choked out as the pond 
froze solid. Instead, the skim of ice across a pond protects the aquatic life below. Fish and invertebrates 
are inaccessible under the ice, so the vast majority of water birds are forced to leave our frozen 
landscape. Then, swans, geese, and ducks move back north as the melting ice sheets unveil the rich life 
locked away all winter. 
 
 This pattern varies with the severity of winter and not all water freezes over. Moving water of larger 
rivers, like the Susquehanna, remain open during all but the harshest winters, supporting fish-eating 
Common Mergansers year-round. The mild winter this year illustrates the adaptability of waterfowl to 
local conditions. Snow Geese and swans were on the move early. A delightful variety of waterfowl 
occupied open water on local lakes and the Susquehanna River in February!

Normally, the earliest arrivals are clouds of Snow Geese; large, aptly-named white birds that winter 
along the Atlantic Coast and the Chesapeake. Snow Geese seem to follow the main stem of the 
Susquehanna River in February and March, jumping up to the Finger Lakes of central New York and 
then the Great Lakes. The larger, elegant Tundra Swan often winters with them, adding its elegant 
silhouette and bugling notes. These large waterfowl are a delight to encounter as winter fades, and may 
be heard in night flights buoyed by southerly winds. Arctic-bound Canada Geese join these migrants, 
with boisterous flocks continuing through March. 
 
 Declines in waterfowl numbers more than a century ago spurred a variety of conservation initiatives. 
Teddy Roosevelt responded by creating the National Wildlife Refuge system in 1903. Encouraged by 
both hunters and environmental interests, wetland protection and water quality regulations gained 
steam in the 1970s which turned the tide of a century of wetland losses. The value of wetlands was 
reinforced by floods that impacted local riverside communities. The long result over the past five 
decades has been recovering populations of waterfowl, in contrast to declines seen in other bird groups. 
Habitat protection, environmental quality focused on water, and careful management of populations 
supported by the sale of Duck Stamps, as well as environmental regulations, are now sustaining 
waterfowl populations, even in the face of recent avian influenza outbreaks. We enjoy the variety and 
abundance of waterfowl today because of past and current conservation efforts.
 
 About 30 species of waterfowl regularly occur in central Pennsylvania this month. The above-
mentioned geese and swans are the largest of this group. Ducks range in size down to the diminutive 



Green-winged Teal, about the size of a crow. Ducks are generally divided behaviorally into dabblers 
and divers. Divers are usually found in open water where they pursue fish or vegetation and 
invertebrates on the bottom. Common Mergansers are the most obvious example of this group. The 
common and distinctly-marked Bufflehead provides another example. Other divers found locally 
include two species of scaup, the fairly common Ring-necked Duck, and less common species such as 
the Long-tailed Duck and Common Goldeneye. Hundreds, and sometimes thousands, of Redheads, 
Canvasbacks, and Scaup can be found all winter in large rafts on the finger lakes in New York, and 
smaller numbers are seen along the river locally. Other members of this group, like White-winged 
Scoters, only drop into local lakes when storms or ice force migrants to settle onto larger water bodies. 
It is helpful first to become familiar with the most common species before looking out for such rare 
vagrants. While ducks can adapt to people, as we see at local “duck ponds”, wild waterfowl are often 
skittish around people, so good optics are necessary to spot them on the far side of a lake or pond, often 
hidden in vegetation. 
 
 The most common dabbler, or “puddle duck”, found on ponds in most parks is the Mallard. Most 
dabblers are at home in ponds and marshes or along the shoreline of open water where they glean food 
on the surface or reach down to the bottom to browse. Some species have descriptive names like 
Northern Pintail and Blue-winged Teal. The Northern Shoveler is aptly named for its shovel-like bill 
designed to filter invertebrates and plankton from the water. The blandly named “Wood Duck” is the 
gaudiest of our local ducks. Conservation efforts over the past century restored this beautiful species 
from near extinction to its place as a common and widespread nesting bird across the eastern United 
States, providing another example of successful conservation, and emblematic of the benefits of water 
quality and wetland management.
 
 As we welcome more hours of sunlight each day and celebrate the advancing spring, birds of all types 
are moving into Pennsylvania. A diversity of waterfowl are present this month, and most species linger 
into early April or remain until May before moving to nesting grounds in Canada. A field guide is 
useful to distinguish each species’ features, as well as highlight the type of water in which they are 
most likely found.

Photos by Bill Tyler


